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Value Creation in Social Marketing for the Continued Use of Wellness Services
Nadia Zainuddin. University of Wollongong. nadiaz@uow.edu.au
Abstract
In social marketing, in order to incentivise individuals into performing desired social
behaviours, a value proposition is required (Dann, 2008; Kotler and Lee, 2008) as consumers
often act out of self-interest (Rothschild, 1999). Value propositions offer relevant and timely
incentives to encourage individuals to not only voluntarily perform these behaviours, but
maintain these behaviours long-term. Much of the current research in value is focussed on a
goods-oriented commercial marketing context, using an economic approach, which has
resulted in a lack of investigation of value in a social marketing context from an experiential
perspective (Holbrook, 1994), which this paper seeks to address. An online, Australia-wide
survey was conducted on users of a “wellness service” (Zainuddin, Previte and RussellBennett, 2011, p.377) and the data was analysed using structural equation modelling (SEM).
The results indicate that value created in this wellness service leads to satisfaction with the
service and subsequently behavioural intentions to use the service again in the future.

Introduction
Wellness services are health services that are preventative and are used voluntarily and are
non-urgent. These services are typically used for the maintenance of good health, as opposed
to treatment services which are used for the treatment of poor health. In social marketing, the
use of wellness services for the maintenance of good health is one example of a desired social
behaviour within the personal health category of social marketing causes (Kotler and
Zaltman, 1971) and the use of these services results in benefits to the individuals using them,
to others, as well as to society, thus fulfilling the goals of social marketing (Andreasen, 1995).
Despite these benefits, negative situations and experiences (e.g. ill health) may be perceived
to be more urgent and override positive situations and experiences (e.g. good health)
(Seligman, 2002). As such, the provision of value propositions would be useful in
incentivising individuals into voluntarily using these services, demonstrating the relevance of
understanding value in social marketing. Subsequently, this paper seeks to understand value
creation in order to provide value to individuals to incentivise them into voluntary action.

Value creation to incentivise action in social marketing
Value creation is a paradigm (Sheth and Uslay, 2007) that involves multiple stakeholders in
the marketing process, working together at various points of the consumption process to
create value. Value creation is important in social marketing as Kotler, Lee and Rothschild
(2006, cited in Kotler and Lee, 2008) describe it as “a process that applies marketing
principles and techniques to create, communicate and deliver value to influence target
audience behaviours that benefit society as well as the target audience.” Consumer
participation is important for value creation in social marketing as consumers not only jointly
create value with an organisation, but co-construct the experience to suit their contexts
(Prahalad and Ramaswamy, 2004). This is consistent with the notion that consumers are now
creating value with the organisation, as opposed to the organisation creating value for the
consumer (Lengnick-Hall, 1996; Prahalad and Ramaswamy, 2004; Vargo and Lusch, 2004).
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Given the role of consumers as co-creators of value, consumers are in a position to determine
the type of value that they seek to suit their individual contexts.
Functional and emotional value in social marketing
Value is a subjective construct comprised of multiple value components (Huber, Herrmann
and Morgan, 2001; Ulaga, 2003). These are known as dimensions of value and include
functional, emotional, social and altruistic value (Holbrook, 1994; Sheth, Newman and Gross,
1991; Sweeney and Soutar, 2001). Despite the origins of these dimensions of value in
commercial marketing, evidence exists to suggest that they also exist in social marketing
(Zainuddin, Previte and Russell-Bennett, 2011). For many, it is likely that functional and
emotional value are the dominant value dimensions that consumers seek in personal health
causes in social marketing. Functional value is focussed on the value that is derived from
performance and functionality (Russell-Bennett, Previte and Zainuddin, 2009), which can
refer to the utility derived from using wellness services, representing a key outcome likely to
be desired by many users of such services. Alternatively, emotional value is related to various
affective states which can be positive or negative (Sánchez-Fernández and Iniesta-Bonillo,
2006). In the context of personal health causes, this can refer to the promotion of positive
affective states, or the suppression of negative affective states.
Value sources in social marketing
In seeking to understand where value in social marketing comes from and how it is created,
there is a need to identify and understand the sources of value. Sources of value have been
conceptualised in both commercial marketing (e.g. Smith and Colgate, 2007) as well as social
marketing (e.g. Russell-Bennett, Previte and Zainuddin, 2009). In the context of social
marketing, they can include interaction and customer co-creation (Russell-Bennett, Previte
and Zainuddin, 2009). Interaction encompasses consumers’ interactions with an
organisation’s staff as well as systems and processes (Smith and Colgate, 2007). In a wellness
service, service quality (SQ) dimensions of administrative quality (McDougall and Levesque,
1994), technical quality, and interpersonal quality (Brady and Cronin, 2001; Rust and Oliver,
1994) represent the SQ dimensions that arise from the interpersonal interactions between the
staff and consumers, or the employee-customer interface (Hartline and Ferrell, 1996).
Administrative quality refers to aspects of the service which facilitate the production of a core
service, adding value to a consumer’s service experience (Grönroos, 1990; McDougall and
Levesque, 1994). As these aspects facilitate the creation of utility for consumers, it is
hypothesised that administrative quality will have a positive and significant relationship with
functional value. Similarly, aspects such as expertise (Dagger, Sweeney and Johnson, 2007)
represent sub-dimensions of technical quality, thus also creating utility for consumers of the
service. As such, it is hypothesised that technical quality will have a significant and positive
relationship with functional value. Finally, aspects such as the nature of the interaction
(Dagger, Sweeney and Johnson, 2007) contribute towards interpersonal quality. As such, it is
hypothesised that interpersonal quality will have a significant and positive relationship with
emotional value.
Consumer participation is described as the degree to which the consumer is involved in
producing and delivering the service (Dabholkar, 1990), however in social marketing, the
participation of a consumer extends outside of the service exchange. Consumer participation
includes cognitive, behavioural, and emotional inputs (Hochschild, 1983; Larsson and Bowen,
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1989; Silpakit and Fisk, 1985) which are contributed at various stages of the consumption
process. Cognitive inputs are reflected by the motivational direction variable, which considers
the appropriateness of the activities to which an individual directs and maintains effort
(Katerberg and Blau, 1983). It has been suggested that the motivation of the consumer
improves the productivity of the service organisation and the quality of the service provided
(Mills et al., 1983). As such, it is hypothesised that motivational direction will have a positive
and significant relationship with functional value. Behavioural inputs are reflected by the coproduction variable, which is constructive customer participation in the service creation and
delivery (Auh et al., 2007). This occurs when consumers are engaged as “active participants
in the organisation’s work” (Lengnick-Hall, Claycomb and Inks, 2000, p. 359), thus
producing utilitarian outputs form the service with the organisation. As such, it is
hypothesised that co-production will have a positive and significant relationship with
functional value. Affective inputs are reflected by the stress tolerance variable, which refers to
an individual’s ability to manage stress and is a sub-dimension of stress management (BarOn, 1997). The management of one’s emotions to achieve a specific goal represents an
emotional intelligence skill and ability to process emotions and emotion-relevant stimuli in
order to guide thinking and behaviour (Mayer, Salovey and Caruso, 2008). This is relevant to
wellness services as the personal nature of personal health causes requires that individuals are
able to manage their emotions in order to achieve specific goals. As such, stress tolerance is
hypothesised to have a significant and positive relationship with emotional value.
These hypothesised relationships are summarised in Figure 1, which is a proposed model of
consumer value co-creation in social marketing. The model also identifies satisfaction as an
outcome of value creation, which subsequently leads to behavioural intentions to perform the
behaviour again in the future (via future use of the wellness service).
Figure 1: Proposed model of consumer value co-creation in social marketing
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Methodology
An Australia-wide online survey was conducted, generating a response rate of 20.2% based
on the total number of email invitations of participation sent to a consumer panel. After the
respondents were screened to meet the eligibility criteria, a final sample size of n=797 was
produced. Tests for non-response bias and common-method bias were conducted and no bias
was found. In the treatment of missing data, the all-available approach (i.e. pairwise deletion)
was used as this provides fewer problems with convergence and factor loading estimates are
relatively free of bias (Hair Jr. et al., 2006). As the scales used were adapted from the
literature to reflect the specific context of this research, reliability tests were performed on all
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the items of the latent constructs as it is necessary to test for the appropriateness of using
these scales in a different context (Nunnally and Bernstein, 1994).
Construct validity was then conducted on the indicators of the latent constructs using
Exploratory Factor Analysis (EFA) in PASW 18. Principal axis factoring using direct oblimin
rotation was conducted on the items after reliability analysis (Tabachnick and Fidell, 1996).
Items with low loadings below .60 as recommended by Nunnally and Bernstein (1994) and
items with cross-loadings on multiple dimensions were removed. Confirmatory Factor
Analysis (CFA) was then conducted on all construct indicators using AMOS 18. None of the
indicators were removed as the factor loadings met the minimum threshold of .60 with the
exception of one Motivational Direction indicator, which had a factor loading of .56. Despite
this, the indicator was not removed as the factor loading was deemed close to the minimum
factor loading and a minimum of three indicators were required for the latent construct for
analysis using Structural Equation Modelling (SEM). All the theoretical assumptions of SEM
were met before the model was subject to hypothesis testing.

Results
The findings of the SEM output in Table 1 are assessed based on the estimated path
coefficient β value with critical ratio (C.R. equivalent to t-value) and p-value. The standard
decision rules (t-value ≥ 1.96, and p-value is ≤ .05) apply here to decide the significance of
the path coefficient between DV and IV (Byrne, 2001). When the Critical Ratio (CR) is
>1.96 for a regression weight, that path is significant at the .05 level, indicating that its
estimated path parameter is significant (Blunch, 2008). All hypothesised relationships in the
model were supported with the exception of one; co-production was found to have a nonsignificant relationship with functional value (p=.365).
Table 1: SEM output for hypothesised path relationships in proposed model
Relationships Paths
SEM Output
β
S.E
C.R (t)
.21
.10
2.19
Hypothesised AQ→FV
.29
.09
3.12
TQ→FV
.45
.06
8.24
PQ→EV
.21
.07
2.91
MD→FV
.06
.07
0.91
CP→FV
.25
.07
3.54
ST→EV
.45
.05
10.13
FV→SAT
.43
.05
9.68
EV→SAT
.73
.05
13.38
SAT→BI
.19
.07
2.92
NonST→FV
hypothesised
.10
.07
1.43
CP→EV
.16
.08
2.12
MD→EV
*Results supported at Significance Level: p≤.001, p≤.01, and p≤.05

Results*
P
.029
.002
p≤.001
.004
.365
p≤.001
p≤.001
p≤.001
p≤.001
.003
.152
.034

Supported
Supported
Supported
Supported
Not supported
Supported
Supported
Supported
Supported
Significant
Non-significant
Significant

Post hoc tests were also conducted as the modification indices suggested additional paths in
the model. The additional paths were added to the model and the model was tested again. It
was found that the consumer participation of stress tolerance was found to have a significant
and positive relationship with functional value, while the consumer participation dimension of
motivational direction was found to have a significant and positive relationship with
emotional value.
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The model was found to be a good fit to the data as indicated by its χ2 to degrees of freedom
ratio (CMIN/DF = 2.781). Although this value does not strictly meet the threshold ≤ 2 it was
deemed to be of moderate fit. Similarly, its root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA
= .068) value did not strictly meet the threshold of ≤.06 but it was also deemed to be of
moderate fit as RMSEA values of ≤.05 indicate models with good fit, while RMSEA values
of ≥.10 suggest poor fit (Bollen and Long, 1993). Finally, its comparative fit index (CFI =
.914), which met the threshold of ≥.9 suggested good model fit to the data.

Discussion
The results of the SEM analysis indicate that the role of the consumer in value co-creation is
complex. It was found that co-production had a non-significant relationship with functional
and emotional value. As co-production refers to the inputs provided by the consumer during
the service exchange that are necessary for the production of the desired utilitarian outcomes,
there may be the perception among consumers that greater inputs on the consumer’s part, the
more diminished the inputs on the part of the organisation. Hence, this may explain the lack
of relationship between co-production and value.
On the other hand, the remaining consumer participation dimensions of stress tolerance and
motivational direction were found to have significant and positive relationships with both
functional and emotional value. The significant and positive non-hypothesised relationship
between stress tolerance and functional value could be attributed to the fact that some degree
of stress tolerance is necessary for consumers to be able to effectively co-produce the service
with the service provider. If a consumer is unduly stressed or distressed during the service
encounter, they may not be able to effectively co-produce the service.
In addition, the significant and positive non-hypothesised relationship between motivational
direction and emotional value could be attributed to the fact that by understanding their role
associated with the service exchange and by acknowledging the importance of the role that
they play, this creates a sense of control for the consumer. This sense of control may be
influential in allowing consumers to feel that they have played an active part in creating a
meaningful consumption experience for themselves, rather than being passive participants
that are powerless. This can create emotional value for the consumers because it is likely to
provide them with a sense of relief or achievement.
These results indicate to social marketers and wellness service providers that the role of the
consumer in the value creation process should not be overlooked. Consumers are instrumental
to the creation of value in social marketing, which influences their satisfaction with the
experience and subsequent likelihood of sustaining their behaviour in the long-term. As such,
attention is required in creating a better understanding for consumers of the importance of
their role in a wellness service experience and that as individuals, consumers are empowered
to determine and co-create the value that they seek from their experiences. Social marketers
and wellness service providers should also note that service quality dimensions still remain
important in the creation of value for consumers and should not be neglected. As such,
aspects such as technical capabilities as well as interpersonal capabilities of staff must be
maintained at a high standard. In addition, while administrative services do not form part of
the core service provided, they remain an important source of value in the value creation
process and should not be neglected.
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